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ABSTRACT

Little is known about Korean Americans and their
barriers to mental health services, yet research shows an
increase of mental health problems within this population.
This study will use secondary data to examine the

variables affecting the underutilization rate of mental

health services within the Korean American community. The
findings will look at acculturation, culture, and

spirituality and seek to draw a connection in how
help-seeking behaviors and previous experience with mental

health services may be affected by these factors. As a
result of this study, implications for social work
practice include the development of innovative methods to

treat Korean American mental health problems. Indicators
point to an increase of community education to teach
Korean Americans about fhe role of a social worker and the
usefulness of mental health services.
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CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION
Problem Statement
In the totality of American perception, all Asians

are somehow lumped together into one racial group. By

ignoring intraethnic diversity, research promotes a

homogeneous view of Asians. Asians differ not only by
ethnicity but also in terms of history, population,
language, religion, income, degree of acculturation, and
occupation among other things (Lee, 1996). Understanding

that each Asian ethnicity has unique nuances, for the
context and simplicity of this project, the term Asian is
used to describe Chinese, Japanese, Korean, Vietnamese,

Pacific Islanders, and other small South Asian groups.
"Asian American refers to any person of Asian descent,

either foreign born or native, living in the United
States"

(Cao & Novas, 1996, p. xi).

Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders who seek care

for a mental health problem often exhibit more severe
illnesses than do other racial or ethnic groups. This in
part, suggests that somehow stigma and shame are critical

deterrents to service utilization. It is also possible
that mental illnesses may be undiagnosed or not treated
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early in their childhood development because they are
expressed in symptoms of a physical nature (Ying & Hu,

1994). Incidence of mental health problems among the Asian
American population is rising, yet remains hidden beneath

the stereotypical 'model minority' label. Asian Americans

are plagued with misconceptions and myths. Hirshman and

Wong (1981) , Hurh and Kim (1984) , S. Sue, Sue, and Sue
(1975 [as cited in Sue, 1994]) found that Asian Americans

have high educational standards, achieve high occupational
success, have above average earnings, which exhibit
positive indications of mental health. The things that go

unnoticed are the unmet psychological needs of the Asian

American population.
Data show an alarming trend of mental health problems
among the Asian American population. For instance, the

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2001) reported
Asian American women over the age of 65 have the highest

female suicide mortality rate among women across all

racial/ethnic groups. In addition, among women 15-24,
Asian American girls have the highest suicide mortality
rates across all racial/ethnic groups. Another report

posted by Schoen (1998a) of the Commonwealth Fund Survey

of the Health of Adolescent Girls (1997) reported that

Asian American adolescent girls had the highest rates of
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depressive symptoms of all racial/ethnic and gender

groups. A study by the same researcher, Schoen (1998b),
also found Asian American adolescent boys were twice as

likely as Caucasian boys to have been physically abused,
and three times as likely to report sexual abuse
(Commonwealth Fund Survey of the Health of Adolescent

Boys, 1998) .
Breaking down specific Asian American subgroups,
Kinzie (1990) found that 70% of Southeast Asian refugees
were found to have post-traumatic stress disorder. Sue and
Frank (1973) studied major affective disorder in Southeast
Asians. Their findings showed that 71% met the criteria

for a major affective disorder, which included depression,
with Hmong (85%) and Cambodians (81%) showing the highest

rates.
Hurh and Kim (1988) found Chinese, Filipino,
Japanese, and Korean immigrants consistently reported

higher numbers of depressive symptoms than Caucasian

individuals. Kuo (1984) found Koreans displayed more

depressive symptoms than Chinese, Japanese, or Filipino

Americans. Koh and Upshaw (1987) found that Korean

American immigrants experienced stress that contributed
significantly to alcoholism, juvenile delinquency,

alienation of the elderly, marital and intergenerational
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conflicts, family violence, and mental disorders.

Furthermore, the Los Angeles Police Department (LAPD)
found that one-half of the reported spousal abuse cases
among Asian Americans in Los Angeles came from Korean

American families (Kim & Sung, 2000). Roughly 35% of the

abused Asian women in shelters were Korean Americans. The
number of spousal abuse cases reported to the LAPD was

twice as high as that of Chinese Americans and Japanese
Americans. These statistics show a need for providing
mental health services to the Asian American population.
However, research has shown an underutilization of

mental health services in the Asian American population

(Sue, 1994; Vongs, 2003; Atkinson, 1995; Gim, Atkinson &

Whiteley, 1990; Atkinson & Gim, 1989; Solberg, Ritsma,
Davis, Tata, & Jolly, 1994; Yamashiro & Matsuoka, 1997).

Defining Culture
Before proceeding, an attempt needs to be made to

define culture, as social workers need to understand the
context of the Asian culture before attempting to help a

Korean American individual. Falicov (1998) defines culture
as sets of shared worldviews and adaptive behaviors

derived from simultaneous membership in a variety of
contexts. The contexts listed are ecological setting
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(rural, urban, and suburban), religious background,
nationality and ethnicity, gender-related experiences,

occupation, and values derived from belonging to the same
generation. As a result, sharing the same ecological

setting may not lead to sharing the same beliefs or having

similar perceptions. In other words, each person may
perceive his or her own culture in a- different way.

We may migrate and live in a foreign culture, however

we are unable to change our ethnicity, race or heritage.
Phinney (1996) defines ethnicity as broad groupings based

on both race and culture of origin. Ethnicity is derived
from the social or cultural heritage a group shares,
relating to customs, language, religion, and habits passed

on from one generation to the next /Pedersen, 1998).
Ethnic identity may have different meanings and

implications at various points in an individual's life
cycle (Phinney, 1996). Ethnic identity and mental health

are correlated, in that identification with one's group
correlates positively with self-esteem, ■ for certain

minorities (Phinney, 1996). Studying the Asian culture may

help bring to light its influence in the underutilization
of mental health services for Koreans in the United
States.
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without respect to race or national origin, thus allowing
105 Asian immigrants from each Asian nation. Any immigrant

with communist ties was deported (US Citizenship and
Immigration Services, 2003a).

The Refugee Relief Act of 1953, which was signed by

President Eisenhower, permitted an additional 215,000
refugees to enter the United States. The Refugee Escapee

Act followed in 1957, admitting refugees fleeing communist
countries. A total of 29,000 entered under the law (US

Citizenship and Immigration Services, 2003b).
The most notable piece of legislation affecting

Korean Americans was the Immigration and Naturalization
Act of 1965, also known as the HartCeller Act. This act
ended the use of quotas based on national origins. This
act based admission on a system of preferences, which

included the reuniting of families and the recruitment of

needed workers (US Citizenship and Immigration Services,

2003c).
These pieces of legislation are important in

understanding the difficulty of being uprooted from a

familiar world, leaving close friends and family behind. A
sense of separation and loss is prevalent, with little
consolation in adjusting to a new culture, new language,

and prejudice and discrimination. Korean immigrants
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experienced mental health stressors that resulted in

depression, low self-esteem, strain in parent-child and
other significant relationships, somatic complaints, and
isolation (Gould, 1988). Consequently, immigration

maladjustments coupled with Korean traditional values made

it doubly difficult to ask for mental health services.
Defining Mental Health
The definition of mental health is culturally

determined. In European American society, mental illness

is defined according to the DSM criteria. For example,
feelings of sadness, a decrease in social interaction,

emotional distress or a decrease in one's mood or
self-esteem may be diagnosed as depression.
In Buddhist cultures, the presenting somatic

complaints are congruent with Buddhist tradition, which
teach that unhappiness is a natural state (Obeyesekere,

1985). Hence, if unhappiness is a symptom of depression,

it may not be identified as a problem in Buddhist culture
because unhappiness is natural in that culture, whereas

physical symptoms of headaches or stomachaches are not.
In Asian societies, the emphasis on interpersonal

relationships may serve as a buffer against depression, or
against the need for treatment, in that people may receive
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more support from their families with the possible result

that troubled individuals' become less depressed, or have
less need for treatment, or both.
Mental health should not be defined as an exception

from the norm or the presence of a social deviance
(Draguns, 1996). The norm of the majority may not be the
norm among the minority culture. Without knowledge of the

client's background, heritage, living conditions, family,

and social relationships, one cannot differentiate if the
behavior expressed is congruent with the social customs of

that culture.
Clinical social work was influenced by Freudian

psychoanalysis. His theories were devoted to understanding

and treating the intrapsychic process (Cooper & Lesser,

2002). Throughout time, psychologists and psychoanalysts
including Erikson, Piaget, Jung, and Ellis presented their,

form of therapy from a European ethnocentric standpoint.
Until recently, social workers were not excluded from the

tactics and practices of providing a color-blind practice
to clients. Unfortunately to this day, behavior,
cognitive, and task-oriented models of social work are

still devoid of taking into consideration a client's
cultural identity. Training programs are beginning to

include a cultural component.

9

Purpose of the Study
Based on data concerning Korean Americans affected by
mental health problems, it is apparent that current

methods of providing mental health services are not
adequate. The purpose of this study was to examine the

perceptions of various mental disorders and barriers
keeping Korean Americans from utilizing mental health

services.
This study sought to understand why current

Euro-centric psychotherapy and counseling models used in
providing mental health services to the Korean American

community may not be appropriate to combat the high rate
of mental health problems in the Korean American

population.
This is a delicate, yet important issue to research,

as the Korean American population continues to be hidden

by the myth of the model minority, which is that Asian
Americans in general are successful and present no mental

health problems. It is important to understand the
significant beliefs and behaviors related to mental health
problems in the Korean culture and how these can affect

the outcome of services utilized for all Korean Americans.
This exploratory design sought a clearer
understanding of the problem and associated factors. Thus,
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understanding factors that represent the underutilization

of mental health treatment may be effective in enhancing a
solution or an approach to making these services more
acceptable for the Korean American community.
An initial study completed by Chang (2003), weighed

the different variables affecting underutilization of
mental health services for the Korean American population.

In order to gain valid and reliable data from a diverse
perspective, questionnaires were mailed to non-client

Korean Americans. Quantitative questions were primarily

used in questionnaire form to explain and analyze factors

affecting the underutilization of services. Furthermore,
based on the Korean American culture, quantitative
questions are more culturally sensitive than qualitative

questions. The findings attempted to make clear the need
for alternative approaches in working with the Korean
American community, in dealing with mental health issues.
Significance of the Project for Social Work

The significance of the project for social work is to

provide a better assessment of why current mental health

services are not being utilized by Korean Americans.
Perhaps the implications will point social workers to
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alternative methods for addressing mental health needs in

the Korean American community.
Kim (1985) recommended using family therapy models,
such as Haley's developmental theory and Minuchin's

structural approach (Lee, 1996). Ho (1987) suggested a
Bowenian approach in addition to Satir's humanistic
therapeutic method (Lee, 1996). Conversely, Lee (as cited

in Sue, 1994) suggested pursuing Asian psychological

theories as alternatives to Eurocentric measures. While
understanding each of the above mentioned therapeutic

approaches and their benefits, the writer would encourage

more research on the outcomes of therapies based on Asian
philosophies and psychological theories for a Korean

individual in need of mental health services versus
adapting to western schools of thought. Asian theories

developed by Lao Tzu, Confucius, Mo Tzu, and Gautama
Buddha need to be further researched, as a social worker's
goal is to engage the client in his/her environment (Sue,

1994) .
A social worker should have the ability to explore

the difference between Eastern and Western cultural
assumptions about counseling and therapy. Unfortunately,

most programs do not. take into consideration the various

cultural influences affecting a Korean American's life

12

choices, personality, or mental health needs. Treading

carefully with awareness of cultural diversity and the
perception of the values in Korean culture, this issue
affects professionals in psychotherapy and counseling.

This study encourages social workers to make a paradigm

shift to identify alternative approaches to providing

support and mental health services to the Korean American
community.
On a larger scale, this issue affects agencies and
how services are rendered to best bring about change in

the distribution of mental health services for the Korean
American population. The underutilization of mental health

services also involves and concerns families of those who

suffer at the expense of cultural barriers and a disparity
of values in mental health services.
This project will engage the assessment phase of the

generalist model. Only through an in-depth analysis of the
Korean American community and their behaviors and

attitudes towards mental health, can an intervention or
solution be developed to best address the problem. There

is a need for Korean Americans to utilize mental health

services; however a deeper look is needed to address the
question: What causes the underutilization of mental
health services for the Korean American population?
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CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW
Introduction
Empirical research has shown a variety of variables
affecting Asian underutilization of mental health services

in general (Sue, 1994; Vongs, 2003; Atkinson, 1995; Gim et

al., 1990; Atkinson & Gim, 1989; Solberg, et al., 1994;

Yamashiro & Matsuoka, 1997; Ying & Hu, 1994; and Tata &
Leong, 1993). Cultural sensitivity theory (Arnold, 2002)
will be the contextual lens through which this study looks

at the problem. Acculturation is a likely predictor of the
rate of service utilization. However, research has shown

ambiguity in measuring an individual's rate of

acculturation. Data will uncover the religious and
cultural component of why Korean Americans have resistance
to mental health services and research will examine
communication expressions among the Korean American
community.

Theories to Guide Conceptualization

As Asian values differ from the Western norm, it is
important to gain a clear understanding of these
differences and how they may affect social work practice.
Traditional social work theories are not appropriate for
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this population because they lack the cultural component;
therefore, cultural sensitivity theory (Arnold, 2002) is a
major construct guiding conceptualization. Cultural

sensitivity theory takes into consideration the
individual's heritage, religious beliefs, political, and

familial beliefs important in the individual's life.
Acculturation
Many studies discuss acculturation as a major factor

in an individual's perception of mental health services

(Ying & Hu, 1994; Tata & Leong, 1993; Gim et al., 1990).

There are varied definitions and levels of acculturation.
For instance, Suinn, Rickard-Figueroa, Lew, and Vigil (as

cited in Atkinson, 1995) define acculturation "as the

process of giving up one's traditional cultural values and

behaviors while taking on the values and behaviors of the
dominant social structure"

(p. 131). In order to have

acculturation, Bernal, Bernal, Martinez, Olmedo, and

Santisteban (1983) found there must be continuous change
in cultural patterns in either or both groups. Olmedo

(1979) emphasized that individual measures of
acculturation cannot meet the criteria of validity and
reliability. Not having a standard definition or measure

of acculturation, there is no one single method used to
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accurately understand how acculturation affects
underutilization of mental health services.

The most commonly used acculturation measure is the

Suinn-Lew Asian Self-Identity Acculturation Scale
(SL-ASIA)

(Suinn, Rickard-Figueroa, Lew, & Vigil, 1987).

The SL-ASIA is a 21-item multiple-choice questionnaire

that assesses four areas. These areas cover language

familiarity, usage, and preference; ethnic identity;
cultural behaviors; and ethnic interactions. Using an

ordinal level of measurement, participants choose the one

response that best describes them. When the items are

summed, the acculturation score is obtained by dividing
the total score by the number of items on the scale. The
lower the score, the lower the level of acculturation,

while the higher the score, the higher the rate of

acculturation (Suinn et al., 1987).

Asian Americans who are American born and who receive
better education are more likely to use and benefit from
mental health services, while Asian Americans who are
foreign born are less likely to use mental health

services. In particular, Southeast Asians who are the
least acculturated have the greatest mental health needs

(Ying & Hu, 1994).
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Atkinson and Gim (1989) gathered a sample of 263
Chinese American, 185 Japanese American and 109 Korean
American college students of equal gender. The mean age

was twenty years old. All participants were residents or

citizens of the United States. The instruments used were
modified SL-ASIA (Suinn et al., 1987) and an adaptation of

Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Help Scale (ATSPHS)
(Fischer & Turner, 1970). The ATSPHS is a 29-item test

that scores four areas of attitude toward seeking mental

health services. They are stigma, need, openness, and
confidence. After analyzing the data, the results of this
study proposed Chinese-, Japanese-, and Korean-American
attitudes toward mental health services are directly
related to their level of acculturation (Atkinson & Gim,
1989) .

Tata and Leong (1993) found similar results when

sampling Chinese American students enrolled at the

University of Chicago. The number of students studied was
a total of 219. There were 117 women and 102 men; the mean

age was 24.73 years. The ATSPPH Scale (Fischer & Turner,
1970) and the SL-ASIA (Suinn et al., 1987) were used in

addition to a Network Orientation Scale (NOS)

(Vaux,

1985). The NOS is a 20-item scale that is used to measure

the construct of network orientation. The three factors
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analyzed are Independence-Advisability, History, and

Mistrust. The NOS was found to provide good criterion
validity with regard to personal variables and social

support. The higher the score the more negative

social-network orientation, while a low score indicates a

positive social network orientation (Vaux, 1985).
Comparing studies thus far, on the acculturation scale,
the distribution of scores obtained differed from that of
Atkinson and Gim's (1989) study. Based on the data

reviewed, Atkinson and Gim had more high-acculturation

individuals and fewer medium and low acculturation
individuals than did Tata and Leong's study. However, Tata

and Leong's methodology still support acculturation as a
factor in seeking professional help.
Contrary to these two studies of many that show

acculturation is a factor in an Asian American's

willingness to seek out psychotherapy and counseling,
Atkinson (1995) completed a study showing acculturation
was not a consequential factor in Asian Americans

requesting services. Atkinson gathered a sample of 98
males and 89 female Asian American students including
Chinese-, Japanese-, Korean-, Filipino-, Southeast Asian
Americans, and Pacific Islanders, with a mean age of 20.4

years (p. 134). He administered the Willingness to See a
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Counselor Questionnaire (WSCQ). This test consisted of
three parts. The first part examined demographic
information, citizenship status, college status, and

annual income. The second section contained the SL-ASIA

(Suinn et al., 1987) and the third part asked individuals

to indicate any previous experience with a professional
counselor in a mental health setting. They were also asked

to rate their willingness to see a counselor for a
personal problem on a 7 point ordinal scale, where 1 = not

being willing and 7 = willing (p. 135).
After analyzing the data, Atkinson (1995) found that

the interaction of participation and level of
acculturation did not significantly influence participant

willingness to see a counselor. These data conflict
significantly with the two previous studies mentioned
(Atkinson & Gim, 1989; Tata & Leong, 1993) .

When a group of individuals come into contact with
different cultures, typically a paradigm shift takes place

in their norms, values, attitudes, and behaviors. The
outcome of the studies questions the cultural conflict

explanation for underutilization of mental health
services.
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Limitations of Research
Research may continue to be inconclusive regarding
acculturation, as its measurement in human subjects is

difficult. There is no standard or model by which to
compare Korean American acculturation rates. Individuals
may base acculturation on exposure and willingness to

integrate into the American culture. The most commonly
used scale is the Suinn-Lew Asian Acculturation scale

(Suinn et al., 1987). Part of the SL-ASIA scale asks about
the ethnicity of preference for both of the parents. This

is a misleading question, as some individuals may identify
themselves as something completely different to that of

their parents. It is not possible to standardize a test
and make it valid and reliable to fit every Asian
American. Furthermore, individuals studied were college

students. Research has not shown results covering
different age groups. These studies cannot be generalized

to cover Asian Americans of all ages.
Korean American Views of Mental Health

Because most mental health disorders are labeled

using Euro-American cultural criteria, mood symptoms are
constructed by Western criteria and do not fit well with

the somatic symptom focus of the Korean culture.
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Unfortunately it is this mismatch that has caused Korean

Americans to drop out of mental health services
prematurely (Clary & Fristad, 1987). Korean American views

of mental health services are often influenced by a

combination of their religious beliefs, cultural values
intrinsic to them, language barriers and the limitations
of mental health 'services.
Korean American Religious Beliefs
and Mental Health

The Asian culture in general has many established
religions or philosophies including, Confucianism,
Buddhism and Zen as a few of the most commonly studied.
Confucianism is an Eastern philosophy that is seen as a
moral code laying the framework in Korean American

familial and social relationships for how one should live.

Confucian teachings underscore ethical precepts such as
righteousness, good will, decorum, sincerity, and wise

leadership. Family, society, and government should abide
diligently by these precepts (Cao & Novas, 1996) .
Confucianism recognizes five cardinal virtues. They are
benevolence, which shows itself in the feeling of sympathy

for others. Duty is reflected in the feeling of shame

after a wrong action. Filial piety is the strongest of the
Confucian duties. Manners, propriety, and good form are
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reflected in the feeling of deference. The sense of rights
and wrongs are reflected by wisdom. Finally good faith and
trustworthiness has no corresponding feeling (Graham,

1988) .

Buddhist enlightenment is said to be the ability to

live with reality as it is, which requires strength and

self-mastery (Katz, 1983). Where a Western therapist may
see psychological problems stemming from an individual's
childhood, a Buddhist individual may not see a problem.

Buddhists see suffering as part of the human condition.
Buddhism has a central concept called detachment, which is

largely misunderstood by the Western culture (Tulku,

1975). In the Buddhist view, one can never go to the
source of their problems.
Venerable Chogyam Trungpa Rinpoche stated that

relying on psychology as a theory must be completed by a
direct experience of the mind itself. The individual must

first simplify the unnecessary complications and practice
meditation, which allows the individual to experience

one's basic being. Intertwined with Western psychology, an
individual is not asked to practice, but is told what
he/she is about from the beginning (Tulku, 1975).

Therapy is the art of problem solving. According to

Sayama (1986), a researcher of Zen, problems arise when
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one attaches to forms, which lock the natural course of
vital energy and stifle growth. These forms may include
rigid attitudes, simple routines, addictions, ineffective

patterns of communication, and ultimately the ego itself.

It is healthy when an individual transcends form and lives

from an enlightened perspective (Sayama, 1986).
The philosophy of Zen, upholds self-realization as
the highest good and deepest pleasure. Zen focuses on

self-realization through the development of vital energy

rather than reasoning. Reasoning cannot answer the need

for meaning that can withstand even senseless suffering

(Sayama, 1986). An individual learns to endure pain and
austerity, delay gratification, and concentrate fully on

the task of the moment. In the practice of Zen, nothing is

gained. Instead, fixations on suffering, immature
attitudes to damaging interpersonal interactions are lost
(Sayama, 1986) . The practitioner of Zen experiences life

one moment at a time without any fear of the past or
concern about the future.

Karl Jasper studied the alteration of consciousness

and its implications for psychopathology. He wrote

Mystics, philosophers, and sages in all the
great cultures that have flourished in China,

India, and the West have performed some kind of
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mental discipline. All have shared a distinctive
psychological mechanism in the form of

deliberately self-devised techniques and
training regimens applied to alter or convert

the state of consciousness... The experiential and
universal mechanism must, however, be

distinguished from the faith activating it...
Moreover, metaphysical attempts to understand

these facts in any given way must be treated as
something separate. This is once again a reverse
attempt to restrict the content of experience.
(as cited in Hirai, 1989, p. 12)

Eastern philosophies and their implications for
mental health are areas that need research. Finding data

combining mental health practices to the Confucian moral
code or to other Eastern theories is rare. Most data are

found through religious sources instead of through mental
health references.
Korean American Cultural Beliefs
and Mental Health

Koreans have a well-established national tradition
reaching back at least 2,000 years. For the majority of

that time, Koreans lived in a unified autonomous state.
They share a sense of ethnic identity, a language
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intelligible everywhere in the country, and a common
culture. The Chinese culture and the philosophy of

Confucius have heavily influenced Korean values. In
Confucian society, people have thought themselves to be a
part of an organic whole that includes human society and

the world around it, hierarchically arranged, related in a
family-like pattern with eternally ordained

responsibilities for everyone (MacDonald, 1996). It seems
that family duty and obedience took precedence over
personal aspirations or even the interests of the nation.
Confucianism was seen as "the masses having no role in

government, but the scholar-officials were supposed to
look after them as fathers look after their children"

(Savada & Shaw, 1990, p. 89).
Understanding where the formation of identity within

the Korean people comes from, one needs to look at their
historical and cultural roots. Koreans began as small

tribes entering from the north, coming together to form
small villages, then states, and finally one homogenous

nation. Korea has been able to keep its identity despite

repeated invasions by surrounding peoples. Throughout the

integration of Chinese culture and the impact of the
Japanese invasion, the people of Korea were oppressed and

keeping Korean identity was discouraged (MacDonald, 1996).
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For instance, the Japanese Army forced Korean comfort

women into sexual servitude during World War II (Keller,
1997). Koreans are a resilient people, however and have

experienced this strength through a tragic history.

Culturally speaking, familial relationships are more
vertical than horizontal. Hierarchy by gender, generation,

age, and class has been a way of life in the Korean
society. Korean families have a clear boundary as to who

is in and who is out. The term jip-an, literally means
"within the house." This identifies family membership,

values, and traditions practiced within a particular

family. Ka-moon, means "the family gate" and refers to the
family standing and reputation within the community. This
boundary determines what information can be shared and

what should remain private (Kim, 1996, p. 284) .
Koreans attach shame to such a wide range of problems

that they are highly selective about what is revealed. In

the family structure, Koreans were to embrace hyo, known

as filial piety. Filial piety is the unquestioning respect

for authority (Savada & Shaw, 1990). It is found on both
the micro and macro levels. Individually speaking, sons

are to respect their fathers without question. To do
otherwise would be insubordination. Furthermore, on a

macro level, there is an expectation that citizens will
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comply with social authority. Male children have been very
important to Korean families as a way in carrying on the

family name and to ensure continuity of the generations.
Female children were viewed as burdensome because of the

expenses incurred in marrying them off and joining with
their husband's family. It is difficult and stressful for
the child who wishes to have their feelings heard and

opinions respected.
In the social environment, it may surprise foreigners

that Koreans, who are usually reserved and reticent,

express themselves spontaneously. Koreans are most
spontaneous around their peers and social equals; however,

they are reserved in the presence of superiors and during
official occasions (Kim, 1996). Koreans are at times known

as being hot-tempered, easily offended, generous,
gregarious, and humorous (Walraven, 1989). Other authors

(Henderson & Bryan, 1984) have noted that strong negative
feelings are seldom verbalized. The assertive
individualistic people who display negativity are

considered crude (Kim, 1996).

Koreans have a dedication to both education and
contributing to the economy. Studies completed have shown

vast improvements in adult literacy in the past century.

For instance, by the late 1980s, adult literacy was
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estimated at around 93% (Savada & Shaw, 1990) . Korean
students have performed exceedingly well in international

competitions. It could be said that progress in
modernization and economic growth is heavily contributed

to by the investments made by students in a solid

education. Education is still regarded as the key to
success. Furthermore, the government's expenditure toward

education has been generous. An individual's contribution
to the economy is most important as evidenced by long
working hours. "Corporate employment in Korea involves
spending a great deal of time with other employees after

work hours. It is not unusual for husbands to come home

late most nights of the week"

(Cho, Singer, & Brenner,

2000, p. 242) .

Communication styles, both verbal and nonverbal, may
be seen as vague, indirect, nonexpressive and passionless.
This is a contrast to the western style of exhibiting

communication. Passivity in the Korean culture is seen as

a virtue. Emotions are shown subtly on the face versus
being stated verbally. Showing one's respect for an elder
is to show no direct eye contact. It is more respectful to
look to the side or to look down when talking. Kibun is

one of the most important factors influencing the conduct

and the relationship with others (Chu, 1995). Kibun
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literally means inner feelings. If one's kibun is good,

then the individual functions with health. If one's kibun

is poor, the individual is predisposed to depression.
Keeping the kibun in good order, takes precedence over all

other considerations.

A key characteristic of the Korean culture is the
idea of collectivism versus the Western ideal of
individualism. Socialization in Korea fosters
interdependence rather than independence. Furthermore, the

Confucian tradition sets a basis for the foundation and
sustenance of one's sense of duty and obligation to family

and community (Moy, 1992) .
Another variable to consider is gender. This

independent variable may affect the outcome of Korean

Americans utilizing mental health services. Tata and Leong
(as cited in Sue, 1994) support the belief that gender
does have merit when determining causes for low rates of

mental health service usage. They found men are primarily
responsible for the family and carry a strong public

reputation and high status. Seeking mental health services

may reflect poorly on males in addition to bringing shame
to their family (p. -293) . On the other hand, a study

completed by Solberg et al.

(1994) found that gender was

not a variable related to the willingness to seek help.
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Atkinson (1995) found that women may have more positive
attitudes toward mental health services however were not
more willing to seek out a counselor than men.
Current Treatment of Mental Health .Issues

There is a consensus in the literature that Asian
Americans rarely complain of mental health problems
because mental illness is considered stigmatizing and

therefore, threatening (Chang, 1997). Treatment is most

often provided for somatic symptoms when emotional

distress occurs. Furthermore, research has shown that in

the Chinese American community, individuals are more
likely to seek help from non-professionals, such as
parents, and older relatives (Root, 1985). Due to a strong
cultural respect for elders, Asian Americans also seek

advice from older members of the community and friends

(Yeh & Wang, 2000) . Social groups and organizations such
as religious leadership and student groups are utilized

more than counseling (Solberg et al., 1994). This shows
the tendency for Korean Americans to use relationships and
social groups rather than social workers or counseling
professionals, pointing to a cultural emphasis on
interdependence.
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Asian Americans as a whole tend to avoid western
forms of psychological treatment for mental disabilities
(Crystal, 1989). In the Chinese culture, emotional
problems are perceived as a bodily imbalance of yin and

yang, and distressed individuals often seek help of
herbalists (Crystal, 1989). Morishima (1975) also reports

many Asian Americans experience stress psychosomatically,

thus seeking help from a medical practitioner versus a

mental health professional is common.
The DSM-IV (American Psychological Association, 1994)

defines Hwa (anger, fire) Byung (sickness) as a Korean
cultural-bound syndrome. A cultural bound syndrome
"denotes recurrent, locality-specific patterns of aberrant

behavior and troubling experience that may or may not be

linked to a particular DSM-IV diagnostic category"

(p. 844). It is "a Korean folk syndrome literally

translated into English as 'anger syndrome' and attributed
to the suppression of anger. The symptoms include insomnia
fatigue, panic, fear of impending death, dysphoric affect,

indigestion, anorexia, dyspnea, palpitations, generalized
aches and pains, and a feeling of a mass in the

epigastrium"

(p. 846).

Lin (1983) wrote an article about hwa byung and

described it as a physical affliction while manifesting
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both physiological and psychological symptoms. He stated
symptoms are accompanied by a fear of impending death that

is not dispelled by medical reassurance. Mrs. Lee
(personal communication, March 6, 2003) explained the

first step in seeking treatment for hwa byung was to see a
medical physician for medication. When the medication did
not work, typically a healer was summoned to cure the
illness. When this approach failed, the individual's

condition deteriorated and though the need was great to
seek out psychological services, the individual refrained

as not to bring shame to her family. When one individual

requests help, it reflects on the entire family system.
Seeking help would imply personal weakness and thus would

bring disgrace on both the seekers and their families
(Stanely & Morishima, 1982).

Limitations of Research
Research and training has just recently taken the

approach of cultural sensitivity in providing mental
health services to Korean Americans. Data have not been

found that link social work models of therapy, such as the

cultural sensitivity theory to Asian philosophies or

religions. It is surprising to find little research
covering the outcomes of integrating Eastern philosophies
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with mental health principles. Research has taken the
social worker to a place of recognizing the importance of
culture and being culturally sensitive. However, it seems
research has been so intent on being culturally sensitive

as not to offend a Korean American client that the next
step has not been taken. Integration of the two cultures
by Westernized social workers utilizing Eastern

philosophies needs to occur in order to bring forth a more

culturally sound model of therapy to meet the growing
needs of Korean Americans. This cultural dilemma speaks to

the potential of utilizing Eastern philosophies as a means

for increasing mental health accessibility and use by
Korean Americans. Though research is very limited, as
mentioned previously, Lee,

(as cited in Sue, 1994)

suggested this alternative approach. In addition, Kang
1995, Rhee 1995, and Rhi, 1991 (as cited in Bae, Joo, &
Orlinsky, 2003) found that some Korean psychotherapists

work to combine western psychotherapeutic techniques with
traditional approaches from Taoism, Zen Buddhism, and

Korean Shamanism to better attune the concept of
psychotherapy with Korean traditional values. Social
workers are still expecting the client to make an

integrative adjustment to fit a western model of mental

health.
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Because Confucianism is an important value that is
embedded into the Korean culture, data need to be analyzed

to incorporate Confucianism and other Eastern philosophies
into current mental health practices. As data have shown,
regardless of acculturation, Korean Americans are still
closely knitted to their cultural heritage.

Current Use of Mental Health Services in
the Korean American Population
Prior use of mental health services may affect an

individual's perception of and willingness to seek mental

health treatment. Atkinson (1995) found that in general

Asian Americans who received previous counseling services
had an increased willingness to seek mental health

services. Clary and Fristad (1987) found that academic
counselors had more Asian American students request help,

than mental health counselors. One reason for this is that
requesting assistance in academia signifies a dedication
to one's studies, which is congruent to the importance of
education in the Asian culture. Furthermore, Asian

American students who received academic counseling were
more willing to receive personal counseling than those who

had no prior counseling experience (Clary & Fristad,

1987). Solberg et al.

(1994) concurred that those with
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previous counseling experience are more likely to seek

counseling.
In an article by Johnston (2000), Korean American
parents in Los Angeles' Koreatown continue to place a
strong emphasis on education. Eighty percent of Korean

American children at Wilton Place Elementary School attend
an after-school program or have tutors. The principle that

education is important is imported from Korea, where

students rely on tutors and other supplemental education
to win highly competitive spots in college. Korean parents

continue their deep reverence for education. In addition
to being a cornerstone of Confucian values, a strong

education has helped Koreans rise to success in

respectable jobs. For many, education is the only variable
for success.

Understanding the Disparity
of Cultural Expression
Asians in general view the restraint of emotions as a
sign of maturity while western-trained counselors may view

emotional expression as being healthy (Kim, 1996) . Asian
culture emphasizes compliance with professionals.

Therefore, Koreans may appear passive or uninterested.

According to a study completed by Park, Turnbull, and Park
(2001), when facilitating a helping relationship with
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Asian Americans, it is important to understand the

linguistic differences between an Asian language and

English language.
An article written by Sue and Sue (1977) studied the

language barriers of an Asian American in a counseling
relationship. An individual's class status may directly

affect the individual's ability to understand an
English-speaking therapist. A Korean American's inability

to express their need verbally may lead to a false
impression about him or her. Minorities in general may

feel inferior, and were seen as lacking in awareness and

conceptual thinking. Furthermore, many lower class,
low-income clients may not have the cognitive capacity to

reflect on their feelings, as they are more concerned with
survival in an individualistic society. A study by
Hollingshead and Redlich (1958) indicates that lower-class

individuals have less intensive therapeutic relationships
than do members of higher socioeconomic classes.

Mental health providers who believe Korean Americans
should value emotional expression and verbalize their

needs are disillusioned and are placing their own cultural
values upon the individual. Traditional Korean Americans

may value restraint of strong feelings, thus lack of
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verbalization should not be seen as a characteristic of

shyness, passivity, or repression.
Reading non-verbal communication in working with

Korean American individuals is important. The proximity of

personal and interpersonal space may differ from

individual to individual. In addition, eye contact may be
seen as rude or aggressive in the Korean American culture.

A social worker needs to have insight into the Korean

American community as well as the individual.
It is also important to consider alternative
approaches to meet the needs of the Korean American

community. Through reading the available literature, it

appears the silent expectation is that the responsibility

lies within the client to adapt to western therapeutic
models (Root, 1985; Yamashiro & Matsuoka, 1997). According

to a statement made by Root, "therapy with the Asian

American family as with the individual client does not
require that a therapist necessarily develop new skills"
(p. 218). Is it enough for a social worker to practice a

generalist model when working with the Korean American

population or is it more beneficial for the Korean
American to have a social worker specialized in Korean

American issues?
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Summary

The literature reviewed in this chapter shows the
importance of looking at Korean American mental health
needs and services through a cultural perspective. Looking

at acculturation is important to understand as it may
affect the services being offered by a social worker.
Understanding the importance of Korean American customs,
mores and cultural expression is important to the mental

health provider as these cultural beliefs provide the
basis of daily living.
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CHAPTER THREE

METHODS

Introduction
Chapter Three utilized secondary data to examine

help-seeking behaviors of Korean Americans in addition to

their perception of mental health services. Individuals
sampled are described as well as the instruments used to

gain data. Procedures for obtaining information and the
protection of human subjects are briefly discussed.
Finally, data analysis explains the quantitative

procedures that are utilized.
Study Design
An exploratory design was used to assess the factors

that affect underutilization of mental health services

among Korean Americans. Cultural Sensitivity Theory
(Arnold, 2002) guides the methods used to gain
information. Applying cultural awareness, data are gained

primarily through quantitative questionnaires because

qualitative questions may cause Korean Americans to feel

shame if they are asked to give explanation for their

choices. All qualitative questioning was completed in a
culturally sensitive manner. Using descriptive analysis,

participants' background information was studied for its
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potential impact on the problem of low mental health

usage.
Sampling

The study completed by Chang (2003) involved
participants derived from non-mental health resources. In

order to gain a more accurate view of Korean American
views of mental health, data were obtained from Korean

Americans not currently using mental health services. A
systemic random sampling was taken from self-administered

questionnaires out of a Korean community directory in
Southern California. The sampling criteria included

ethnicity and age. Three hundred participants have

identified themselves as being foreign born of Korean
ancestry and 18 years of age or older. Each individual

received a gift certificate of $5 for his or her

participation in the study.
Data Collection and Instruments
Questionnaires from voluntary participants were used

to measure the dependent variable: the usage of mental
health services. The independent variables studied

included help-seeking behaviors in addition to previous
treatment and perceptions of mental health problems.
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In this study, the researcher utilized the following

questionnaires from the initial study by Chang (2003) : a
demographic form, a shortened version of 12 vignettes

created by Chang to examine help-seeking behaviors, and a

questionnaire that best defined previous treatment for
mental health problems and views of mental health in the
Korean American population.

A ten question demographic form was used to describe
the sample used in this study. The demographic information
included the participant's gender, age, length of

residency in the United States, level of education, family
income, marital status, religious affiliation, and his or
her comfortability with the English language.

Chang (2003) created 12 vignettes examining
help-seeking behaviors within the Korean American
population. Participants were asked whether and to what
extent they thought each vignette containing a particular

mental health problem was worthy of seeking mental health
treatment. The questionnaire was translated into Korean to

be culturally sensitive; as it was expected most of the

participants were more comfortable with the Korean

language than English. This study incorporated 7 out of 12
vignettes created by Chang.
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Finally, perceptions of Korean Americans regarding
mental health experiences were examined. Chang (2003) used
both quantitative and qualitative questions to understand

current views of mental health treatment based on
participants' previous experiences. Reasons why

individuals do not seek help were also defined.
Data Analysis
Descriptive analysis was used to examine help-seeking

behaviors and perceptions of mental health use within the
Korean American population based on previous experiences.
The exploratory design enabled the researcher to track the

pattern of responses.

Summary
This chapter spoke to how research was completed. It

defined the design, sample, materials, and procedures used
to carry out the project.
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CHAPTER FOUR
RESULTS

Introduction
Chapter Four reports the findings of descriptive
statistics for each related variable.
Presentation of the Findings

Demographic information is shown on Table 1. The age
range of the respondents was 21 to 84 years with an

average of 43.1 years. Over half of the participants were
female (54.2%) and 45.8% were male. The length of
residency of participants in the United States on average
was 13.16 years. The great majority of participants
(79.6%) have some college education or higher. Just over

half of all respondents 150 (53.6%) received their

education somewhere outside of the United States, which is
congruent to age and residency in the United States. The

average annual family income was $41,279. Over half of all
respondents (70%) were married, while almost a quarter

(22%) of interviewees were never married/single and 7.7%
of participants were either divorced or widowed.
Two-thirds of participants (70%) were Protestant, which
favored Western religious beliefs versus the Eastern

philosophy of Buddhism, as only 8.1% of respondents were
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Buddhist. Only 16% stated they were either very fluent or

fluent in the English language, while nearly half (48.3%)

stated their proficiency of English is poor or very poor.
Table 2 presents the frequency distribution of

help-seeking behaviors reported by Korean Americans.

During the initial study by Chang (2003), participants
were given 12 vignettes and were first asked to define how
much professional help they believed was needed to resolve

the particular given mental distress. Second, participants
were asked who they thought would be best to treat the

mental health problem. Vignettes ranged from severe
pathological problems to academic difficulties and

included also family and social events that may affect

one's mental health. From the initial study, 7 vignettes
were selected for this study.

The first scenario is based on a vignette, "John, a

17-year-old boy complaining about hearing voices that have
bothered him a lot for the past few months." Due to these

voices, John has not been able to concentrate on
activities at school. Over half (66.2%) responded "seeking

help is a must" and one-third of participants (33.5%)
stated John would be best helped by a psychiatrist while
another one-third (33.5%) stated John would be best helped

by his family. Church minister and psychologist followed
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with 12.5%. An herbalist was only found by one individual

to provide the best type of help for John.
The second vignette described Michael, a 15-year-old
boy who's GPA dropped significantly in recent months. He

received failing grades in all subject except physical

education. Nearly a third of respondents (32.5%) found

that "seeking help is a must" for Michael. Over one-third
of respondents (38.7%) found the best help for Michael

could be provided by his family. An education specialist
was sought by 33.0% of participants, which followed

receiving help from Michael's family.

Jane is a 36-year-old wife who has been contemplating

a divorce over her painful marital life for over the past
two years. The majority of respondents (31.8%) stated,

"seeking help was a must" for Jane. Close to half of all
respondents (42.5%) found family could provide the best

help, followed by a church minister (18.6%).
The next scenario was based on Susan, who complained

that she has been having difficulty sleeping at night,

having no interest in life matters, and having no appetite

and energy for the past few months. "Some need for help"
is how respondents (32.7%) ranked the woman's need for
professional help. Over one-quarter (27.7%) of Korean
Americans found the family to provide the best support
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followed by a psychiatrist (23.1%) and then a medical
doctor (22.1%).
The fifth vignette is based on Janet. She is a

35-year-old woman who is afraid of going out to places as
she fears she might have a panic attack in a public place.

As a result, she stays home most of the time. Over half of

the participants (52.7%) found "seeking help is a must"
for Janet-. Close to half (47.8%) of the respondents found

Janet should see a psychiatrist, while family followed
with 17.6%. An herbalist (.32%), Folk Healer/Fortune

Teller (.32%), and Education Specialist (.32%) were the

least to be seen for this problem.
Most respondents (34.7%) found "some need for help"

was what Bill, a 52-year-old man needed after losing his

wife 6 months ago. He appears to have lost interest in
life matters and has not participated in social activities

since his wife's passing. Over one-third (35.5%) found
family would best help Bill, followed by friends (15.5%).
Herbalists, Relatives, Folk Healer/Fortune Teller ranked

at the bottom with (.34%) for each.
The final vignette described an 87-year-old mother

with Alzheimer's disease and her children's dilemma of
placing her into a nursing facility versus keeping her in
one of her children's home. "Some need for help" is what
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39.9% of respondents stated. Most Korean Americans (39.2%)
found family to best meet the needs of Tessa's family.

Ninety-one respondents (31.2%) found a social worker to
provide best service to the client after family. Medical

doctor (12.7%) and Church Minster (4.8%) followed, with
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller and Education Specialist at the

bottom of the help-seeking list (.34% for each).

Previous mental health experiences are described on
Table 3. Over half (61.4%) of the Korean American

respondents reported having no prior experience with

mental/emotional difficulties. Those who experienced

mental health difficulties gave specific examples and
depression and problems with husband or significant other
ranked highest at 20.8% individually. Other examples were

social/environmental problems, mental and medical health

conditions, children and family, financial, and
immigration problems. A high majority (92.3%) have no
previous experience with mental health services. Those who

had mental health services utilized counseling and therapy

the most (62.5%) followed by psychiatric consultation
(37.5%) and medication administration (37.5%).
When asked how mental health difficulties were dealt

with in the past, close to one-third (31.5%) of all
respondents mentioned they were most likely to solve the
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problem on their own. Prayer was used by 16.2% of those

questioned, followed by friends, faith and church.
Counseling ranked the lowest at 2.7%.
Over a third (38.5%) of Korean Americans who stated

they never received mental health services before stated
they would hypothetically expect to receive
counseling/therapy . Many Korean Americans (28.8%) would

not know what to expect from mental health services.
Spiritual advice and medication treatment was at the

lowest with 1.9% for expected treatment.
When asked if participants would seek help if the

mental distress was longer than two weeks, over half of

the respondents stated yes (51.1%). The main reason why

individuals would not seek help is because they can handle

the situation on their own. A quarter of the respondents
answered with this reason. Others (18.0%) believed they
would be able to seek help from their family and friends.

Stigma, shame, and language barriers ranked lower as

reasons why Korean Americans would not seek treatment.
Respondents were equally split regarding what they

would do in the event of future mental health distress.
Fourteen and a half percent stated they would be able to

help themselves, while another 14.5% stated they would see

a professional for help. Prayer followed with 12.5%, while
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medical services such as seeing a doctor ranked the lowest
(5.3%) .
Stress was the number one believed cause of mental

illness or mental disorders, as over half of the
respondents ranked stress over lack of strong will (21.5%)

and injury on the brain (13.3%), hereditary (11.8%), and

other causes (3.0%).
Summary

Chapter Four reviewed the results of the project.

Demographic data about the Korean American participants
was defined. The help-seeking behaviors were also

discussed based on 7 vignettes used from Chang's (2003)

initial study. Finally explanation regarding perceptions
of mental health illness and resources was given based on
the respondents' previous experience with mental health
problems and services.
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CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

Introduction
This chapter will discuss the findings of the
project. The significant results of this descriptive studywill be reviewed. Also discussed will be the study's

limitations and recommendations for further research. >
Finally, this chapter concludes with a summary of the

implications for social work practice.
Discussion

The findings of the study are as follows.
Help-seeking behaviors, as shown in Table 2, revealed that

the majority of Korean American participants felt at
minimum "a little need for help" was required to best
treat the mental health problem in each of the vignettes.
For severe pathological problems, such as hearing voices

and panic attacks, participants believed that "seeking
help is a must" to deal with both pathologies. Respondents
found that a psychiatrist would be best in treating these

mental health illnesses.
Ninety-six respondents found "seeking help is a must"

when dealing with academic problems. This is congruent
with the literature that reported the importance of
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education in a Korean American individual's success
(Johnston, 2 000) . Academic counselors are seen more than
mental health counselors due to the high value placed on

academia. High achievement brings honor and prestige to

the family. Johnston interviewed a Korean American woman

who believed education was the only variable for success.
If an individual is not educated, they are seen as
nobodies (2 0 00) .

For marital problems and family life issues, such as

the scenario of the woman contemplating divorce, 31.8% of
Korean Americans favored the opinion that "seeking help is

a must," with the response "some need for help" closely
following (29.3%). In addition, losing a spouse and
potential placement of an elder into a nursing home, found

the majority of individuals perceived these types of

problems required only "some need for help."
The pattern that appeared most in this study was that
respondents found help would come best through family, as

in each of the vignettes presented; family was picked

either first or second in providing the best support. The

reason respondents found it most favorable to seek help
from family validates that it may be stigmatizing and

bring shame to the family if outside treatment is sought.
Pang (2000) found that many elderly Korean immigrants
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experience feelings of loneliness and depression; however
presence of family and friends may help to buffer the

feelings of displacement, isolation, and inadequacy.
The influence of spirituality and religion yielded

significance as the church minister was chosen more

frequently than friends, for help. This correlates with

the demographics of the participants. The majority of the
Korean Americans who participated in this study were

Protestant. Korean Americans have always looked to the

churches to help address a range,of concerns and provide

space for social connections, community development, and
spiritual guidance (Grant, 1995).

Significantly, herbalists and folk healers/fortune
tellers were the professionals that respondents would

least likely seek for help. It was surprising that the
respondents did not seek traditional help as a manner in
which to treat mental health issues as the mean number of

Korean Americans were fairly new immigrants. This finding

goes against a report by Kim, Bean & Harper (2004) . They
found support should include native healers, Eastern

medicine, herbal remedies, acupuncture, or Shamanism.
However, the respondents may not have access to

traditional resources in the United States; instead they

have turned to family, friends, and clergy for support.
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In each vignette presented, with the exception of the

potential for nursing home placement, respondents selected
social workers to treat mental health problems no more

than 5% of the time. Significantly in the final vignette,
social workers were the second most frequently sought

after professional following the family regarding

long-term care placement. It is unknown why so many Korean
Americans selected a social worker to provide services for
this vignette and not other vignettes.

Table 3 reports perceptions of mental health services
based on previous experience and knowledge. It is not
surprising that over half of the respondents reported

having no prior experience with mental or emotional
difficulties. As shown in the literature review, Korean

Americans rarely seek treatment for mental health

problems. When treatment is utilized, the presenting

problem is typically something medical, such as a headache
or stomachache, as somatic complaints are more acceptable
than psychological illnesses, such as depression or

anxiety (Pang, 2 0 00) .

There is a high disparity between individuals who
have at one time or another utilized mental health

treatment (7.7%) and those who have no experience with

mental health services (92.3%). Not only is there shame in
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seeking treatment of psychological problems, there is a
difference in how Asians view mental health as a concept

versus how Western society views mental health. In
addition, there is a lack of mental health services for
available to Korean immigrants. These issues all
contribute to why there is such a limited use by Korean

Americans to utilize mental health services.
The majority of participants found they were able to

deal with past mental health problems on their own and
would continue to deal with mental health problems by
themselves in the future. This finding is similar to

reports by Narikiyo & Kameoka (1992). They found
individuals tend to solve problems on their own problems.
Family members, close relatives, and friends would also
provide aid to solve their psychological problems rather

than mental health providers (Tsai, Teng, & Sue, 1980).
Many participants found their church, faith, and

prayer sustained them in difficult times. Furthermore,

this is congruent to the findings in Table 2, which found

the Church Minister important in providing support in the
vignettes presented. These findings show the relevance of

participants having ties to spirituality and religion.

The Korean American respondents (50.4%) found stress
to be a major cause of mental health problems. Straus
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(1990) found stress to exist when subjectively experienced

demands are inconsistent with the response capabilities.
This relates to the studies by Koh and Upshaw (1987)

showing that new immigrants are subject to many
mental-health related problems. In addition, Farrington

(1980) found stress to be a major factor in intra-family
violence.
Lack of will power was also seen as a factor causing

mental illness. Root (1985) found that many Asians equated
mental illness to "losing one's mind." This implied a sign
of weakness. A strong will-power was seen as a defense

against psychological disorders.

Limitations
While patterns were gleaned from the study, because

of the low turnout rate of respondents, generalizability
was a limitation in this design. Another limitation of
this study was having no standardized definition of mental
health. Furthermore, help-seeking behaviors were not

explained. It is unclear what specifically defined "little
help," "some help," or "a lot of help." Finally because of

the poor fluency of the English language by most

participants, accurate translations of the questionnaires
into the Korean language question the validity of the
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study. These limitations affected the reliability of the
study.

Recommendations for Social Work
Practice, Policy and Research
Educating Korean American individuals and their
families about mental health problems may help lead to
increased mental health utilization. It is not enough .for

a social worker to be educated about mental health
problems within the Korean American community. It requires

a social worker to understand that while the barriers such
as language, stigma, and shame exist, Korean Americans may
not know where to obtain services. Furthermore, as the

study reports, most Korean Americans have not utilized
services because they felt they could deal with their
problems individually, however if they were educated about

mental health resources and what professionals can offer,

they may be more open to seeking services.
Cultural competency should be required for programs
providing services to better meet the mental health needs

of the Korean American community. Social workers need to
provide outreach to Korean Americans. Attendance at
religious and spiritual gatherings, community centers,
schools, and cultural festivals within the community may
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educate and help promote utilization of mental health
services for Korean Americans.

In addition, social workers should he more

knowledgeable about the different causes of why so many
Korean Americans struggle with mental health problems. For

instance, because almost half (48.3%) of the Korean
American participants in this study had a poor or very

poor fluency of the English language, bi-lingual and
bi-cultural social workers are needed to provide mental

health services. Stress was seen by over half of the
respondents in this study (50.4%), as the major cause for

a mental health illness. It is important for a social
worker to understand what triggers stress within the
Korean American community. Social workers need to look at

the process of migrating from Korea to the United States
and the difficulties and challenges a Korean American may
face while living here.
Social work programs should implement more coursework

that educate the practitioner about cultural sensitivity.
The United States is rapidly evolving into a multicultural

society. Social workers need to understand how a minority
group such as Korean Americans may not mesh with the

services provided Westernized practitioners. Social
workers have an obligation to meet the client in his or
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her environment. If social workers are to be engaged in

the best practice for their clients, they need to have as
many tools as possible to work with minority groups. These

tools should be learned through social work courses.
Further study is encouraged to gain Korean American

perceptions of who social workers are and what role they

have in providing mental health services. In addition,
studies based on Korean Americans currently participating

in mental health treatment may point to solutions to
increase the utilization of mental health services for the

Korean American population.
Conclusions
The Korean American community is part of weave within

the greater Asian American context, yet Korean Americans
have a unique history and culture that affect the
underutilization of mental health services. Mental health

problems among the Korean American population are hidden,
which make it challenging to adequately provide services

to them. Social workers have an obligation to provide best
practice to the Korean American community. Through
education and understanding, social workers must work to

meet the needs of the Korean American population.
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Table 1. Demographics

Frequency
(n)

Variable

Percentage
(%)

Age (N= 285) Mean = 43.1 Years
21-30
31-40
41-50
51-60
61-70
71-80
81+

55
67
94
35
25
5
4

19.3%
23.6%
33.0%
12.3%
8.8%
1.8%
1.4%

155
131

54.2%
45.8%

Gender (N= 286)
Female
Male

Years of Residence in the United States (N= 277) Mean = 13.16 Years
1-10
11-20
21-30
31-40
41-50

110
115
43
7
2

'

39.7%
41.5%
15.5%
2.5%
.7%

Education (N= 269)
Post College
College
High School
Middle School

36
178
50
5

13.4%
66.2%
18.6%
1.9%

129
150

46.1%
53.6%

7
9
22
20
12
6
24

7.0%
9.0%
22.0%
20.0%
12.0%
6.0%
24.0%

Education in the United States
Yes
No

Income (N=100) Mean = $41,279
< 9,999
10,000-19,999
20,000-29,999
30,000-39,999
40,000-49,999
50,000-59,999
>60,000
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Table 1. Demographics (continued)

Variable

Frequency
(n)

Percentage
(%)

Marital Status (N= 287)
Never married
Married
Divorced
Widowed

64
201
12
10

22.3%
70.0%
4.2%
3.5%

198
38
23
24

70.0%
13.4%
8.1%
8.5%

11
35
103
118
21

3.8%
12.2%
35.8%
41.0%
7.3%

Religious Affiliation (N=283)
Protestant
Catholic
Buddhist
No religion

English Fluency (N=288)
Very fluent
Fluent
So-So fluent
Poor
Very poor
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Table 2. Help-Seeking Behaviors
Frequency
(n)

Variable

Percentage
(%)

Hearing Voices to Hurt Somebody- Professional Help
No need for help
A little need for help
Some need for help
A lot of need for help
Seeking help is a must

2
12
40
44
192

0.7%
4.1%
13.8%
15.2%
66.2%

Type of Professional Help (N=313)
Psychiatrist
Family
Church Minister
Psychologist
Friends
Education Specialist
Social Worker
Medical Doctor
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Relatives
No Need for Help
Herbalist
Other

105
105
39
26
10
10
6
4
2
2
2
1
1

33.5%
33.5%
12.5%
8.3%
3.2%
3.2%
2.0%
1.3%
.64%
.64%
.64%
.32%
.32%

Failing Grades in all Subjects - Professional Help
No need for help
A little need for help
Some need for help
A lot of need for help
Seeking help is a must

63

5
49
82
63
96

1.7%
16.6%
27.8%
21.4%
32.5%

Table 2. Help-Seeking Behaviors (continued)
Frequency
(n)

Variable

Type of Professional Help (N=315)
Family
Education Specialist
Psychologist
Psychiatrist
Church Minister
Friends
Social Worker
Medical Doctor
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Relatives
No Need for Help
Herbalist
Other

122
104
27
18
17
14
3
2
2
2
2
1
1

Percentage
(%)

38.7%
33.0%
8.6%
5.7%
5.4%
4.4%
.95%
.63%
.63%
.63%
.63%
.32%
.32%

36 Year-Old Woman Contemplating Divorce -- Professional Help
No need for help
5
A little need for help
36
Some need for help
90
A lot of heed for help
68
Seeking help is a must
93

1.7%
12.3%
29.3%
23.3%
31.8%

Type of Professional Help (N=306)
Family
Church Minister
Psychologist
Friends
Psychiatrist
Social Worker
Education Specialist
Medical Doctor
Herbalist
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Relatives
No Need for Help
Other

42.5%
18.6%
13.7%
9.2%
7.8%
4.9%
.98%
.65%
.33%
.33%
.33%
.33%
.33%

130
57
42
28
24
15
3
2
1
1
1
1
1
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Table 2. Help-Seeking Behaviors (continued)

Frequency
(n)

Variable

Percentage
(%)

Woman Having Depressive Symptoms - Professional Help
2
No need for help
36
A little need for help
96
Some need for help
73
A lot of need for help
87
Seeking help is a must

.7%
12.2%
32.7%
24.8%
29.6%

Type of Professional Help (N=307)
Family
Psychiatrist
Medical Doctor
Psychologist
Church Minister
Friends
Social Worker
Herbalist
Education Specialist
Relatives
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
No Need for Help
Other

27.7%
23.1%
22.1%
9.8%
7.5%
4.2%
1.6%
1.6%
.65%
.65%
.33%
.33%
.33%

85
71
68
30
23
13
5
5
2
2
1
1
1

Woman Having Panic Disorder Symptoms - Professional Help
A little need for help
16
Some need for help
46
A lot of need for help
76
Seeking help is a must
154

5.5%
15.8%
26.0%
52.7%

Type of Professional Help (N=313)
Psychiatrist
Family
Psychologist
Church Minister
Medical Doctor
Friends
Social Worker
Relatives
Herbalist
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Education Specialist
No Need for Help

47.8%
17.6%
11.5%
8.3%
8.0%
2.6%
1.9%
.96%
.32%
.32%
.32%
.32%

149
55
36
26
25
8
6
3
1
1
1
1
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Table 2. Help-Seeking Behaviors (continued)
Frequency
(n)

Variable

Percentage
(%)

Man Grieving the Loss of his Wife - Professional Help
No need for help
A little need for help
Some need for help
A lot of need for help
Seeking help is a must

5
46
100
81
56

1.7%
16.0%
34.7%
28.1%
19.4%

Type of Professional Help (N=296)
Family
Friends
Psychologist
Psychiatrist
Church Minister
Social Worker
Medical Doctor
Education Specialist
No Need For Help
Herbalist
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Relatives

105
46
44
43
32
13
4
3
3
1
1
1

35.5%
15.5%
14.9%
14.5%
10.8%
4.4%
1.4%
1.0%
1.0%
.34%
.34%
.34%

Nursing Home Placement for Dementia - Professional Help
No need for help
14
A little need for help
61
Some need for help
115
A lot of need for help
47
Seeking help is a must
51

4.9%
21.2%
39.9%
16.3%
17.7%

Type of Professional Help (N=291)
Family
Social Worker
Medical Doctor
Church Minister
Psychiatrist
Psychologist
Friends
No Need For Help
Herbalist
Relatives
Folk Healer/Fortune Teller
Education Specialist

39.2%
31.2%
12.7%
4.8%
4.5%
3.1%
1.4%
1.3%
.69%
.69%
.34%
.34%

114
91
37
14
13
9
4
3
2
2
1
1
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Table 3. Previous Mental Health Experiences
Variable

Frequency
(n)

Percentage
(%)

Previous Experience of Mental/Emotional Difficulties (N=272)
Yes
No

105
167

38.6%
61.4%

Specific Examples of Mental/Emotional Difficulties Experienced (N=72)
Depression
Husband or Significant Other
S ocial/Environmental
Mental Health Conditions
Children
Medical/Health Conditions
Family
Financial
Immigration

15
15
12
7
7
6
5
3
2

20.8%
20.8%
16.7%
9.7%
9.7%
8.3%
6.9%
4.2%
2.8%

21
252

7.7%
92.3%

Previous Experience with Mental Health Services (N=273)
Yes
No

If Previous Experience, What Services Were Utilized? (N=ll)
Psychiatric Consultation
Counseling/Therapy
Medication

3
5
3

37.5%
62.5%
37.5%

How Have You Dealt with Mental Health Distress in the Past? (N=l 11)
Help Myself
Prayer
Friends
Faith
Church
Family
None/Nothing
Exercise
Counseling

35
18
12
12
10
9
8
4
3
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31.5%
16.2%
10.8%
10.8%
9.0%
8.1%
7.2%
3.6%
2.7%

Table 3. Previous Mental Health Experiences (continued)

Frequency

Variable

(n)

Percentage

(%)

If No Previous Experience, What Services Would You Hypothetically Expect?

(N=104)
Counseling/Therapy
Don’t Know What to Expect
Mental Health Treatment
Stress Management
Psychiatrist
Advice
Emotional Stability
Spiritual Advice
Medication

40
30
12
8
6
6
4
2
2

38.5%
28.8%
11.5%
7.8%
5.8%
5.8%
3.8%
1.9%
1.9%

Would You Seek Help if the Mental Distress was Longer than 2 Weeks (N=275)
Yes
157
51.1%
No
118
38.4%
If No, The Reason I Will Not Seek Help (N=329)
I can handle the situation myself
Friends or family can help me
Do not know where to seek help
The service is too expensive
Stigma
Feelings of shame
Professionals cannot help me
Language Problems
Other
Transportation

81
59
34
33
31
24
22
21
15
9

24.6%
18.0%
10.3%
10.0%
9.4%
7.3%
6.7%
6.4%
4.6%
2.7%

How Will You Deal With Future Mental Health Distress?
Help Myself
See a Professional
Prayer
Mental Health Center
Family
Psychiatrist
Counseling
Faith
Pastor
Friend
Medical Doctor/Treatment

(N=152)
22
22
19
15
14
12
11
10
10
9
8

14.5%
14.5%
12.5%
9.9%
9.2%
7.9%
7.2%
6.6%
6.6%
5.9%
5.3%
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Table 3. Previous Mental Health Experiences (continued)

Variable

Frequency
(n)

Percentage
(%)

What do you think causes mental illness or mental disorders? (N=466)
Stress
Lack of Strong Will
Injury on the Brain
Hereditary
Other

235
100
62
55
14

J
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. 50.4%
21.5%
13.3%
11.8%
3.0%
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